Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

PO Box 75115

Washington, DC 20015

Minutes

February 10, 2005

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Holden, Ibangha and Rice. 

Absent: Commissioner Mack.

The meeting was convened at 7:01 pm. 

1. Agenda

The agenda was adopted without objection.

2. Minutes

The minutes for January were approved without objection

3. Community Comments
Peter Jones, the Ward 6 Neighborhood Coordinator introduced several Ward 6 representatives of DC City agencies, including Chris Delfs, the new Ward 6 Transportation Planner, Alice Jackson, Department of Health; John Graham, Department of Mental Health; Inspector Worrell, DC Fire Department; Angela Venable, Department of Parks and Recreation; Herbert Ruffin, Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs; and Lorenzo Crow, Attorney General’s Office.

4. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Rice reported that he received an e-mail from Medlink’s attorneys, and that the Medlink site at 7th and Massachusetts Ave, NE  has a new developer and a new architect.  He also announced that he, Commissioner Alberti and Commissioner Ken Jarboe of ANC 6B will be holding a meeting at 7 PM on March 7th at the Capitol Hill Seventh Day Adventist Church, to discuss parking signs around Lincoln Park.

Commissioner Holden reported that as a result of a 6A01 SMD meeting she has a list of interested candidates for every committee. She said she has set up an action committee to identify issues for the ANC to act on. 

Commissioner Beatty announced that many people in 6A05 have been involved in the negotiations on the voluntary agreement with N-A Minit, which the ABC Board accepted with amendments. She expects to be able to share more information next month. 

Commissioner Fengler said he held a meeting with the residents of Linden Place and is working with Peter Jones to develop a multiagency plan to clean up the area. The plan would include Wylie Place and a portion of H Street. He said he will be working with Commissioner Holden on this. 

Commissioner Mack was not present but sent a written report: She met with the Rosedale Youth Institute on January 25, the Gibbs Elementary School PTA on February 3, the ACORN community located in 6A07, and the Richard E, Watkins Lay Organization of Pilgrim AME Church on February 5th, to discuss upgrading the Rosedale Recreation Center.  She also reported that MI CASA, a non-profit affordable housing developer, is interested in renovating the vacant property at 705 18th Street, NE.

Commissioner Borbely said he held an SMD meeting, which established several working groups, including on vacant houses, rats, trash, affordable housing and outreach.  Billy Hunter is holding a meeting on Saturday, Feb. 26, to talk about cleaning up the alleys by Emerald St., E and F, in the 1300 block.

5. Officers Reports
Treasurer:  Commissioner Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $1,477.14, and that the savings account balance was $4,131.12.  There was a receipt of funds from the District of Columbia in the amount of $5,468.97 for a total of $11,077.23.  Motions:  Commissioner Alberti moved, individually, that checks for the following amounts be approved: $137.50 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes; for $763,64 to Miner Elementary School for a grant; to Bode and Grenier for $840 for legal services; for $634; and for $528.17 to Kinko’s for two months copying expenses.  There was also a $12 bank service charge.  The expenditures were each approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $4,264.80, and the savings account balance of $4,132.52, for a closing total of $8,397.32.  Commissioner Alberti pointed out that there was a summary of the legal expenses the ANC has so far incurred with Bode and Grenier.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was approved without objection. 

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved to retain Bank of America as the ANC’s bank.  It was approved without objection.  

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that the Quarterly Report for the 1st Quarter of ’05 be approved.  It was approved without objection. 

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for October.  Commissioner Borbely questioned spending $600 on meeting packets as a form of outreach, and asked if the Outreach Committee could consider how effective the packets are as outreach, for next month’s meeting.  It was agreed.  Commissioner Alberti mentioned that the copying bill rarely ran above $250-300 a month. The motion was passed without objection.  

6. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing:  

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved the Committee recommendation that licensees be invited to appear before the ABL Committee two months before their license is up for renewal.  The recommendation was adopted without objection.   Motion: Commissioner Beatty recommended six new members for the Committee.  They are Tish Olshefski (02), Tim Carney (02), Patty Neill (05), Michelle Klass (02), Lyndon Bonaparte (02), and Malcolm Ross (01).   Commissioner Beatty said that the two people already on the Committee lived in 06 and 05.  Commissioner Holden said that there are additional people who might be interested and asked whether there was a cap on membership.  Commissioner Beatty said that she was concerned that with too many members there couldn’t be detailed discussion.  Commissioner Borbely asked whether she would accept members from those four SMDs not represented on the Committee, and was told that she would as long as the committee did not become unwieldy. Commissioner Beatty said that she thought that 12 people might be too large, but that some of these people might fall off and could be replaced.  Commissioner Fengler spoke in support of the people from SMD 02, and said he had spoken with them, and he’s confident that those people are enthusiastic about working on the liquor licenses on H Street.  He said he’s excited that so many people want to be involved, and it’s a great problem to have.  Commissioner Holden said that she has people who are interested in getting involved but want to explore different committees, and she hopes there will be room for them.  The new members were accepted without objection.

Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved the acceptance of the ABL report.  It was accepted without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

H Street Zoning Overlay:  Commissioner Fengler reported that the H Street Zoning Overlay had been presented to the Zoning Commission by the Office of Planning, and would be on the ANC web site so the community could read the version that the Commission will be looking at.  Commissioner Rice said that there would be a public hearing on April 7th, and it was important to look at the plan and see which of the ANC’s recommendations had been incorporated into the Office of Planning plan, and the ANC should prepare testimony to present at the Zoning Commission hearing.

Committee Goals: Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved acceptance of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee goals for 2005.  The goals were accepted without objection.

Letter to HPRB on demolition of 1319 Constitution Avenue: Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved the committee recommendation that the ANC send a letter to the Historic Preservation Review Board recommending that the existing facade of the building be demolished, the designed footprint of the building pulled forward to be even with the front of the neighboring properties, and that any design changes to windows or other architectural elements that are necessary be made.  It was adopted without objection.

Letter to HPRB supporting the construction of a new 4-unit apartment house at 326 12th Street NE:  Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved the committee’s recommendation that the ANC write a letter of support to the Historic Preservation Review Board in support of the construction of a 4- unit apartment house that would replace a vacant 5-unit building the demolition of which the ANC supported.  The recommendation was approved without objection.

Committee members:  Commissioner Rice said that every Committee chair has a different idea about committee membership.  He has members from six SMDs and would be willing to take recommendations from Commissioners who do not have resident members.  Commissioner Ibangha nominated Laura Peterson. Commissioner Holden nominated Vanessa Ruffin-Colbert.  Their nominations were accepted without objection.  A community member asked how she could try out all the committees in a time frame that the rosters would not all be filled.  Commissioner Fengler said she should talk to the committee chairs, and that anyone who wanted to participate would not be turned away.

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved acceptance of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee report.  It was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach
Commissioner Fengler presented the ANC Resident’s Guide brochure, developed by the Community Outreach Committee for distribution to residents within the ANC area.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved to approve the flyer and that up to $950 be appropriated for the publication of the brochure.  Commissioner Rice raised the issue of availability of the full packets as mentioned in the brochure, because they often run out very quickly.  He also mentioned that the question of full packet distribution had been referred to the committee for discussion.  Commissioner Borbely added that the expense of doing a full distribution could get exorbitant. Amendment: Commissioner Borbely moved to remove the promise of full packets from the brochure. It was approved without objection.  Commissioner Borbely requested that the production of the brochure be held up for seven days in the hope that locations for agenda distribution within SMDs not now represented could be identified and included. The motion as amended was approved without objection.

Committee members: Commissioner Beatty nominated Rose Williams, and Commissioner Holden nominated Bettie Currie-Tonic.  Both nominations were accepted without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved approval of the December report of the Community Outreach Committee.  The report was accepted without objection.

Public Safety
Commissioner Fengler introduced Raphael Marshall, who presented two nominations for committee members.  He spoke about the activities of his committee and mentioned that he already had put together a list of experts and specialists to talk to the committee and was establishing a relationship with the local police.  Motion:  On Mr. Marshall’s behalf, Commissioner Fengler nominated Jason Rosenbaum and Torie Hinson to serve on the Public Safety Committee.  The nominations were approved without objection.  Commissioner  Holden nominated Frances Lee to serve on the Committee.  Her nomination was accepted without objection.

Schools
Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved adoption of the committee mission statement: “The purpose of this committee is to provide a forum where parents, teachers, students, administrators and the surrounding communities can become partners with the public schools serving our neighborhood.”  He also moved adoption of the committee’s task statement: 1) To reach out to individual schools (principals, parents, teachers and students) and ask how the ANC can best support the school, with the committee’s universe of schools including every public school (regular or charter) whose campus or attendance zones lie at least partially within the ANC’s boundaries; 2) to invite a different school’s stakeholders each month to a meeting to make a presentation about the school; and 3) to publicize that meeting within the ANC, within the school’s boundaries.  The recommendations were accepted without objection.

Committee members:  Commissioner Borbely suggested that because there was such interest from all SMDs in the committee, that the committee proceed for now without any formal members, and the committee be open to everyone, making note of SMD residence and seeking equal representation. The committee has a great deal of work to do and more than eight people are needed.  The committee would take proposals from everyone at the meeting.  Motion: Commission Borbely moved that the committee be allowed to proceed without formal membership for the present time.  Commissioner Beatty asked how the committee quorum requirement would be met.  Commissioner Borbely responded that he’d been unaware of the quorum requirement, but that the two chairs could be the formal committee members and constitute a quorum.  Commissioner Alberti said that a Committee without committee members would violate the spirit of the ANC’s bylaws, which were amended so that Commissioners could nominate committee members, and under this structure Commissioners could not nominate members. Commissioner Alberti pointed out that they say that recommendations will be passed by “a majority of committee members present and voting,” i.e. a quorum.  Commissioner Rice said that it’s not necessarily a bad idea, and that under the old by-laws there would have been the flexibility for the chair to function that way.   The committee could function with the two chairs serving as formal committee members, along with any other Commissioners that came to the meeting to vote on recommendations.  He suggested that after the discussion last month about not having a voting member from each SMD, it would be wrong to go against that now.  Commissioner Borbely said it would be preferable to have just two voting members than to have to pick and choose and tell some people they’re not members.  Commissioner Beatty said she would like time to think about it.  Commissioner Fengler spoke about accountability and how it’s important for the community to know who voted on a particular issue that was brought to the Commission.  He urged Commissioner Borbely to withdraw his motion and reconsider in a couple of months.  Commissioner Ibangha suggested thinking about it and reconsidering the issue.  Commissioner Borbely withdrew his motion.

Motion: Commissioner Borbely moved the acceptance of the committee’s report.  Commissioner Rice asked whether the recommendations were made formally by the committee, and approved by a majority vote and brought forth by the chairs.  Commissioner Borbely said these recommendations were approved by a consensus of the committee but that where consensus was lacking, decisions would be made by majority vote.  The report was accepted without objection.

7. Unfinished Business
1341 Maryland Avenue NE

Commissioner Borbely reviewed the history of the firehouse as a firehouse, office building, and its current use as a storage facility by the DC Dept. of Housing and Community Development.  The city is now selling the firehouse and has asked the ANC for input before it issues its RFP for the property, to establish criteria for rating the proposals when they come in.  He said that a group of about 25 community people had been meeting, and have come up with a recommendation.  The recommendation takes no position on whether the property should be declared surplus by the government and sold but indicates preferred uses in case it is sold. Motion:  Commissioner Borbely moved that the ANC request “that if the firehouse at 1341 Maryland Avenue NE is declared surplus property by the City Council, and if the Department of Housing and Community Development releases a Request for Proposals (RFP) to sell the site, then that RFP should include the following selection criteria:

a. give strong preference to bids for mixed uses (housing and non-housing), serving broad segments of the surrounding community in a way that would appeal to more than a small segment of the population.  Such uses are strongly supported by residents who live near the property.  Such uses could include a resource center/library, a space where artists could live and work, a learning space for youth, a performance space, a computer center, a center offering activities to youth from the neighborhood, a place to showcase neighborhood history and culture, a bookstore, a coffee/tea shop or a movie theater. The ANC opposes any quasi-residential use such as a Community-Based Residential Facility.

b. give strong preference to bidders who are able to show significant support from within the immediate neighborhood.

c. give strong preference to bidders with a proven record of successful management of renovations involving asbestos, lead and other environmental hazards, unless such hazards are shown not to be present at the site, in which case such a preference is not necessary.

This recommendation should not be interpreted as supporting or opposing DHCD’s proposal to declare the property surplus.  The ANC Zoning and Economic Development Committee will consider at its public meeting in February the question of whether or not the property should be declared surplus.”

Commissioner Borbely urged the Commission to support the resolution, saying it was the result of a lot of community input. The Economic Development Committee recommended multi-family housing development.  Former Commissioner Jessica Ward thanked Commissioner Borbely for getting all the information the community was able to make use of.  Drew Ronneberg   said that many of the proposed uses in the resolution are redundant with existing establishments and would not make a valuable contribution to the neighborhood.  A resident asked why the zoning committee’s language regarding preference to contractors experienced in historic preservation was not included in the resolution; Commissioner Borbely said he had not intentionally removed it and would be happy to add it in. Commissioner Fengler agreed that this could be done as a technical amendment. Commissioner Rice suggested not making any use recommendations until the ANC is able to review all the proposals that come in during DHCD’s RFP process.  Amendment:  Commissioner Rice moved that a letter be sent to DHCD striking all text in subpoint (a) up to “ANC opposes any quasi-residential use such as a Community-Based Residential Facility.  

Commissioner Rice said that DHCD had told the community that because Community Development Block Grants had been involved with the site, at least half of the building’s use -- half of the units sold, for example -- would have to be targeted to low-income residents. Commissioner Borbely said that he was speaking for more than 100 people who signed a petition saying they want something other than housing in that building, and that without a recommendation from the ANC, the city would likely sell the site for housing.  Commissioner Beatty spoke in support of Commissioner Rice’s proposal, saying there was no consensus on a use for the building and that more information was needed from the City.  She inquired about the timeline on the RFP; Commissioner Fengler said the RFP would be issued by the end of the second quarter.  Commissioner Alberti said he had spoken with many people, and there is lots of feeling on both sides.  He said it is a shame that the ANC is not seizing the opportunity to support affordable housing.  Commissioner Ibangha asked how people in the SMD felt.  Commissioner Rice stated that the purpose of his amendment is to wait to see what bids that come in and then make recommendations about what the best use is.  Commissioner Borbely said that the city’s definition of affordable housing was laughable: under its definition, families of four earning up to $70,000 would qualify. Commissioner Rice said that if a mixed use  is selected there would likely be no affordable housing.  The amended motion passed 4-2, with Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler and Rice voting in favor and Commissioner Ibangha abstaining.

Commissioner Borbely said that the City should be urged to make the affordable units available at 30% or 50% of Average Median Income (AMI), as housing advocates urge throughout the city, instead of the current 80% of AMI.  Commissioner Holden asked about the current level of affordable housing, and suggested that the ANC should play an oversight role when two bids come in for the site. Commissioner Rice said that he would prefer not to adopt a recommendation like this without further research.  Motion:  Commissioner Borbely moved that the ANC recommend that the affordable housing units be targeted to families earning 30% or 50% of AMI. The motion failed 3-4, with Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler and Rice voting in opposition.

Letter to DDOT supporting the removal of morning and evening rush hour parking restrictions on H Street NE.  Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC send a letter to DDOT asking for the removal of rush-hour parking restrictions on H Street NE, or identification of obstacles to implementing this recommendation.  He mentioned that this issue has been unresolved since 2003. The motion was accepted without objection.

8. New Business
Joint Ad on PSA Participation, with ANC 6C: Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC participate in a joint ad with ANC 6C urging community participation in PSAs 102 and 103.  He said that it is important to encourage community participation in the PSA, which serves an important function.  Commissioner Borbely said the ANC shouldn’t be paying for PSA outreach because the PSA is a part of the police department and the ANC isn’t supposed to give money to other governmental agencies, and also because the ANC has its own public safety committee. Commissioner Rice pointed out that while they are independent organizations, the police participate, and they draw a lot of people.  Mr. Marshall said that it’s important to get people involved and said he supports the motion.  It was approved 5-1, with Commissioner Borbely opposed.

S & T Market Voluntary Agreement: Commissioner Alberti brought to the Commission a new voluntary agreement signed with the S&T Supermarket—formerly Anita’s Market—201 15th Street NE.  He said it had been negotiated by Heather Scott on behalf of the community and by himself, for the ANC.  He stated that it is mostly identical to the ANC template agreement and contains stronger language on banning the sale of singles than any other agreement negotiated to date.  He said the ABC Board had approved the voluntary agreement but struck the provision banning the sale of chilled singles. Ms. Ward pointed out that the ANC was protesting Anita’s Market’s license but was making an agreement with the establishment’s new owners. Motion:  Commissioner Alberti moved that the ANC accept the voluntary agreement with S & T Supermarket. It was approved without objection.

Gingko Tree Removal:  Motion:  Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC send a letter to the Urban Forestry Administration supporting the request of residents of the 200 block of 12th Place NE to remove a female gingko tree from the street under procedures outlined by the Urban Forestry Administration.  The residents want the tree removed because it produces foul-smelling fruit and is not in good condition.  The motion was approved without objection.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:55.

